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M I N U T E S:

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Sarah Phillips at 4:02 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Paul Burton, MR. Kevin Grossman, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, and Ms. Sarah Phillips were present.

Mr. Derek Edwards represented the attorney general’s office. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:  

Chair Sarah Phillips announced that there would be no Executive Session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
A motion was made by Mr. Kevin Grossman to approve the Minutes of the Special meeting of the Board of Trustees, held December 12, 2001, as written.  The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Paul Burton, was approved unanimously.

A motion was made by Mr. Paul Burton to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held November 28, 2001.  At this point, President Moore explained that clarification should be made to Page 2, paragraph six.  She requested that the paragraph be rewritten to reflect what was said at the meeting, with an additional amendment to further explain how faculty members were addressing curriculum transformation and the FIPSE “Faces” project.  

Mr. Burton revised his motion to approve the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees, held November 28, 2001, as amended.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson seconded the revised motion, which was approved unanimously.  The revised section of the Minutes will now read:

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson asked how curriculum transformation could enhance the college within the community and Ms. Sarah Phillips asked, further, how these activities will intersect with curriculum transformation in the future. 1) Dr. Barnett replied that the NCORE professors are already working with the FIPSE “Faces” project since both encompass the same population of students.  Dr. Johnson is collecting oral histories from people of color.  2) As “Faces” enters its third year, the project will focus more centrally on the curriculum, which should support the work of curriculum transformation.  

Amendment to Page 2, Paragraph Six provided by Professor Katherine Hunt:

The following information explains what was stated at the Board Meeting (by number).  1) Betsey Barnett, Yvonne Terrell-Powell, Kathleen Lynch and Diana Knauf attended a large introductory “Faces” meeting Fall Quarter, along with 25 others.  As individual faculty, Kathleen Lynch and Diana Knauf will be working on projects for the “Faces” grant.  Currently, the Curriculum Transformation Project and the “Faces” grant have no formal plans to work together.  2) The FIPSE “Faces” project has not yet finished its first year.  The “Faces” project will focus on several areas, one of which is curriculum transformation.

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:

Chair Phillips invited those present to participate in the Open Comment Period.  There were no open comments.

ACTION:  APPROVE VICE PRESIDENT FOR WORKFORCE AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT:

According to Board Policy 2001, the College President is responsible for the appointment of administrative/exempt personnel, subject to confirmation by the Board.  Also, the Administrative/Exempt Staff Salary Program stipulates that the Board of Trustees is to approve the initial salary of all new administrative/exempt appointments.

Dr. Holly Moore introduced Dr. Darlene Miller, former Dean of Instruction for Professional and Technical Programs and Executive Director of Workforce Development at Green River Community College, the top candidate for the position of Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development at Shoreline Community College.  

Dr. Miller obtained her B.A. in Biological Sciences at Oakland University in Rochester, Michigan; her M.S. in Biomedical Engineering from Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute; and her Ed.D. in Higher Education, Policy, Research and Administration at the University of Massachusetts.  

Under her able administration and leadership, Green River Community College’s workforce initiatives, including Carl D. Perkins funds, Worker Retraining and WorkFirst, Tech Prep and Cooperative Education have become statewide models, and she is a recognized authority on workforce initiatives nationally and internationally.

Motion 02:01
Mr. Paul Burton moved that Darlene G. Miller be confirmed as Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, effective January 21, 2002, at an annual salary of $90,000.


The motion, seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously.

ACTION:  APPROVE UPDATE TO POLICY 4111, “AFFIRMATIVE ACTION/EQUAL OPPORTUNITY:”

Vice President for Human Resources and Employee Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, provided background for Policy 4111.  

She explained that policy 4111 was originally adopted by the Board of Trustees on April 17, 1981, and revised on April 18, 1986.  Policy 4111 addresses the College’s commitment to an affirmative action program as well as ensures equal employment opportunity and non-discrimination to current and prospective employees.  These efforts apply to recruitment, hiring, training, and promotion as well as equitable treatment surrounding personnel actions such as compensation, benefits, transfers, and lay-offs to name a few.

Early language included specific provisions surrounding reasonable accommodations for persons with disabilities as well as detailed language addressing sexual harassment. As we have now separate policies on these two matters, the Affirmative Action Committee, one of our standing governance committees, thought it appropriate to review and amend this policy.

The intent of the original policy is not diminished through the suggested changes.  The College remains committed to the important work of eliminating barriers to equal employment opportunities.

President’s Staff has reviewed the proposed changes and is in full support of the revised language.  Ms. Fleming further explained that the Washington Administrative Code (WAC) calls for individual colleges to have a policy to address Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity and that Shoreline’s proposed policy is more expansive than the federal law regarding Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity.

Motion 02:02
A motion was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson to adopt suggested revisions to Policy 4111, “Affirmative Action/Equal Opportunity.”  

Mr. Paul Burton seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously. 

REPORT:  WAC 132G-104, “MEETINGS OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES – DELEGATION OF BOARD RESPONSIBILITY:”

At their October 17 Board of Trustees Special Meeting, the Board approved changing their monthly meeting day and time (Board policy 7511), pending changes to the correlating Washington Administrative Code, 132G-104-010, “Time and Place of Board Meetings.”  The Washington Administrative Code (WAC) overrides Board Policy, so until the WAC is revised, the Board will hold Special Meetings at the new time, and will notify the Code Reviser’s Office accordingly.   Policy 7511, as part of the Board Bylaws, will be updated along with the entire 7000 section of the Policy Manual, during Winter Quarter 2002, and presented to the Board for adoption.  

Two other areas of the Board Bylaws are also codified in the WAC, 132G-104-020, “Request for Items to be Placed on Board Agenda,” and 132G-104-030, “Delegation to College President.”   

WAC 132G-104-020 is to be updated to include current grammatical usage, however, no substantive changes have been suggested for this WAC.

WAC 132G-104-030 will continue to exist as a policy (Policy 2001, “Delegation of Responsibility”) but is scheduled to be repealed from codification in the Washington Administrative Code.  The policy, “Delegation of Responsibility,” will be updated by the Board during Winter Quarter 2002, but will not take effect until the WAC repeal is official. 

REPORT:  BUDGET STATUS AND INVESTMENT REPORTS – DECEMBER 31, 2001:

Interim Vice President for Administrative Services, Mr. Keith LaBelle, explained that these reports are provided each quarter as a brief financial status report to keep the Board abreast of the college’s budgeted resources, staffing and student enrollment.

The Summary Financial Statement reflects that Total Revenue for the current fiscal year through December 31, 2001 is 1.3% above the prior year, primarily due to state funding sources.  However, tuition receipts and auxiliary revenues are down due primarily to the timing of the Winter Quarter student tuition deadline in January (see notes on the Summary Financial Statement).  Total Expenditures for the current year through December 31 are approximately 4.7 % lower than the prior year while salary and benefits are up by about 6%, approximately the rate of the overall salary increases granted to faculty and staff this fiscal year.  

At the bottom right of the report, general fund state (GFS) supported enrollment student FTEs are 247 or 5% over last year with total FTE’s at 5173.79.  Other student enrollment (non-state) is down slightly.  The staff full time equivalent staff count as of December 31 shows an increase of 8 FTEs or 1.5% over the prior year.  Some of the increase is attributable the larger summer quarter enrollment and the filling of all full-time faculty positions.

The Securities Investment Report includes the description and amounts of temporary investments of cash not required meet current expenditure needs.  Funds on hand and not immediately needed for operations are invested in short-term securities according to College policy and compatible with State Treasurer and Office of Financial Management guidelines.  

In conclusion, Mr. LaBelle reported that there is nothing alarming or significant to impart.  He also said he would replace the attached chart detailing projected income to maturity, noting it was the wrong copy.  

REPORT:  STRATEGIC PLANNING:

Dr. Tom Curtis, Assistant Vice President for Academic Affairs, provided the Strategic Planning report.  Currently, the college is completing the Program Planning and Assessment process.  Reports were due to the Vice Presidents in December for submission to the President and are now under review by Dr. Moore.  Dr. Moore and each Vice President will develop and return a written response, addressing positives and any areas of concern, to the preparer of each report.   The Board has the opportunity during February to review the reports.  Dr. Curtis further explained that programs are being evaluated even when they are not part of the official process.  It is responsibility of the Academic Affairs Office to identify problems and recommend action for change.  

Dr. Curtis said the Governance Steering Committee has begun the process to review governance on campus, a process they are chartered to do.  

Both the Governance Steering Committee and the Strategic Planning Committee are preparing for Shoreline’s accreditation.  

REPORT:  SELF-STUDY:

Student Body Association President, Mr. Tim Turner, presented the Self-Study Steering Committee report.  The committee has already reviewed drafts submitted from two of the Standard Committees.  The Steering Committee is looking for strengths and weaknesses from the drafts, which are also available for review on the college’s Self-Study website.

REPORT:  COLLEGE FOUNDATION


Director of Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, announced that the Foundation is hosting a reception on Friday, January 25, for the newly confirmed Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development, Dr. Darlene Miller, at Jose’s Mexican Restaurant.  The third annual Leave a Legacy Luncheon will be held February 1 at the Seattle Golf and Country Club.  The purpose of the Legacy Club, which now has 23 members, is to leave a planned gift through a will, an estate or a life insurance policy to serve Shoreline students.  Ms. Peterson also reminded everyone that invitations have been distributed for “Bowling for Brains,” the fundraiser held in conjunction with the Shoreline Breakfast Rotary.  

The Foundation is producing its first report to the community.  The four-page glossy publication will be distributed campus-wide and to all donors.  The report will include a listing of all donors.  Ms. Peterson made special mention of the Outback Steakhouse, which will sponsor Shoreline’s athletic banquet for the next three years in exchange for signage in the gymnasium.

The Foundation is working on Standard 7 for the self-study.  

Faculty member Margaret Rogers’ husband, Joe, also a former faculty member at Shoreline, passed away on December 23, 2001.  In his memory, Ms. Rogers has established a memorial scholarship fund.  This past fall, former faculty member Bill Johnson passed away; a memorial fund has been established in his name.  Ms. Peterson announced that the first scholarship from the Bill Johnson memorial fund has just been awarded to a student.  

The Student Ambassador Club, organized by staff member Shawn Miller, spoke to the Foundation.  In addition to providing campus tours for high school students, club members will visit regional schools to provide information about Shoreline Community College.

REPORT:  FACULTY PRESIDENT:

Shoreline Federation of Teachers President, Ms. Karen Kreutzer, began her report by noting that revising the program review and assessment process to a two-year cycle has allowed faculty to give more attention to each part of the process.  She reaffirmed that review and assessment is truly a collaborative process, which can identify, for all involved, programs in trouble.  Faculty see the value of the assessment process and are becoming more comfortable with it.   

The sabbatical proposal review process is in full swing.  Interviews are currently being conducted.  Only five faculty applied for sabbaticals this year, although 18 sabbatical quarters are available.  The unused quarters will likely be returned to the budget.  

Ms. Kruetzer praised the eArmyU proposal, which, if awarded to Shoreline, will allow Shoreline to provide DL learning to military personnel and their dependents.  Vice President Jack Hanson and Vice President Carol Henderson met with the Federation Executive Board and Faculty Senate Council to explain the proposal prior to submission.  Ms. Kreutzer thanked Mr. Hanson and Dr. Henderson for communicating with faculty so effectively.  

Commenting on activities in the state legislative session, she noted that increments and faculty equity monies look like they will remain in the budget.  The WFT is organizing a phone tree so faculty will be able to respond quickly to session activities.

REPORT:  CLASSIFIED STAFF:

Classified Staff had no representative present to report. 

REPORT:  STUDENT BODY PRESIDENT:

Mr. Tim Turner reported that the students produced a successful Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Day, January 17, 2002.  

Just before the 2002 legislative session began, the Associated Students’ Executive Board met with State Representative Ruth Kagi for lunch at her home.  

Mr. Turner noted that the recently appointed interns from the University of Washington and Seattle University have helped student programs to expand.  He mentioned upcoming student activities including a celebration of the Chinese New Year by the Vietnamese Club. SVELT, the Student Visioning, Empowerment and Leadership Training, is ongoing.  Mr. Turner provided a schedule of men’s and women’s basketball games.  He concluded by announcing that the new, improved United Club Council will meet on February 13 at 2:00 PM for their second session.  He asked that the Board contact him with any questions regarding student activities.  Chair Sarah Phillips commended Mr. Turner for his service to the college.

REPORT:  COLLEGE PRESIDENT DESIGNEE:

Vice President Paulette Fleming, designated as administrator-in-charge by President Moore who was in Washington, D.C. to assume a position on the National Workforce Alliance Board, provided the College President’s Report.  Chair Phillips thanked Ms. Fleming for taking on the designee duties at this Board meeting.  

Ms. Fleming thanked Ms. Phillips for her heartfelt remarks, made at the Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., celebration.  

Vice President Fleming asked Dr. Tom Curtis to provide the enrollment report.  At this time, headcount stands at 7859, or 709 more than at this time last year.  This equates to 397 FTEs more than last year, or 91.2% of quarterly target, compared to 83% of target last year.  He noted it is still not as high as Shoreline would like, but is a significant improvement from last year.  International enrollment has also significantly increased from last year.  

Ms. Fleming read a letter, dated December 17, 2001, from Dr. Darlene Miller, commending Human Resources Representative Ruth Clark for being an affable, gracious and friendly representative of Shoreline during the search for the Vice President for Workforce and Economic Development.  Dr. Miller said Shoreline was “lucky to have such an exceptional employee.”  Ms. Clark and other members of the Human Resources office were present to hear this letter read, after which Vice President Fleming said she felt fortunate to work with Ms. Clark and concurs with Dr. Miller’s comments daily.

Ms. Fleming also read an email from former student Cary D. Dontay, now a cardiac nurse at St. Joseph’s Hospital in Milwaukee, Wisconsin, directed to Dr. Janice Ellis crediting Ms. Sue Washburn for providing practical lab experience and assessment.

Several staff members from Shoreline will represent the college at conferences this spring.  Mr. John Lederer, Dr. Carol Henderson, Dr. Darlene Miller and Professor Caralee Cheney will coordinate a presentation  at the League for Innovation Conference mid-March in Boston, Massachusetts.  Ms. Fleming has been asked to serve on a panel as part of the 2002 Association Conference.  

Ms. Fleming distributed copies of the Shoreline Community College International Programs’ Summer Institute, planned for Monterrey, Mexico; London, England; and Mombasa, Kenya.

Ms. Fleming concluded her report by noting that while Dr. Moore is in Washington, D.C., she will meet with U.S. Senator Maria Cantwell.  

REPORT:  BOARD CHAIR:

Chair Phillips began her report by announcing Ms. Elsa Welch, Vice President, Premier Banking at Bank of America, has been appointed as Shoreline Community College’s new trustee. Ms. Welch has been invited to Shoreline for a college orientation this coming Friday, and will participate in a trustee orientation as part of the upcoming TACTC Winter Conference.  Ms. Sarah Phillips announced she will also participate in a Presidential Search panel as part of the TACTC Winter Conference agenda.  Ms. Phillips clarified that, as long as an individual has been named as a trustee by the Governor, that person has full authority as a trustee prior to legislative confirmation, which may or may not happen this year depending on Senate business.  

Ms. Phillips extended her gratitude for a remarkable Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., celebration.  She said the PUB was filled for this event, which included remarkable poetry written and performed by students and step dancing, also performed by students.  She congratulated the students for producing this event with such grace and thoughtfulness.  

She reminded the Board that the Public Disclosure Booklets have been distributed for them to complete again this year.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson has a report regarding Board Self-Assessment.  She has attended workshops on this subject, which is also an important part of the self-study process.  Ms. Nelson and Ms. Phillips have looked at several evaluation processes and have come up with a draft, which they would like to discuss with all members of the Board.   Once the Board reviews and gives feedback, they will conduct the self-evaluation.  

Mr. Kevin Grossman remarked that self-evaluation is a positive step for the Board, which will be subjecting itself to what it is asking of other areas of the college.  

NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting of the Board of Trustees, which will be a Special Session, is scheduled for Wednesday, February 27, 2002, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

The meeting was adjourned at 5:12 PM.








Signed________________________









Sarah Phillips, Chair

Attest: _____________________, 2002

______________________________ 


Michele Foley, Secretary

